Blount, Reading [1]

Blount, Reading

by Pauline Worthy, 1979; Revised by SLNC Government and Heritage Library, August 2023

22 Feb. 1757-13 Oct. 1807



Sketch of Reading Blount by Charles Lukens

Davis. 1896. Image from Archive.org.

[2] Reading Blount was a major in the Continental Army during the American Revolution [3] and an original member of the Society of the Cincinnati [4]. He was the third son of Jacob Blount [5] and his wife, Barbara Gray. Jacob was the son of Thomas Blount [6].

Reading was born at <u>Blount Hall</u> [7], the home of his father, which was located near Contentnea Creek in the New Bern District (now <u>Pitt County</u> [8]). His mother died when he was six, and Jacob was remarried two years later to Hannah Salter. Jacob's sons were educated under <u>Thomas Thomlinson</u> [9], who opened a school in New Bern in 1764.

After news came of Lexington and Concord in 1775, the North Carolina assembly met in Hillsborough and divided the state into military districts. Reading Blount was commissioned a captain in the Third North Carolina Regiment on April 16, 1776. Blount was nineteen and his only previous military experience was drilling with the local militia. This regiment, which was accepted by Congress on May 7, 1776, was commanded by Colonel <u>Jethro Sumner</u>, [10] whose daughter Mary ("Jackie") married Blount's younger brother Thomas. Captain Blount became a major on May 12, 1778. In June of that year he was transferred to the Fifth North Carolina Continental Line. On January 1, 1781, he was again transferred, this time to the First Continental Line. He served for nearly seven years.

At the <u>Battle of Guilford Court House [11]</u> on March 15, 1781, Blount was cited for bravery. Again at the Battle of Eutaw Springs, on September 8, 1781, he was recognized by General Nathanael Greene for bravery beyond the call of duty. Military folklore alleges that through a misunderstanding of orders, a serious gap developed in the line of the Continental troops. Disaster seemed inevitable until the North Carolina battalion commanded by Ashe, Armstrong, and Blount maneuvered to avert catastrophe. General Greene stated that: "I was at a loss which most to admire—the gallantry of the officers or the good conduct of their men."

At the conclusion of the war, Blount returned to Blount Hall and became involved in the mercantile, shipping, land dealing, and other business interests of his relatives, John Gray and Thomas. He was briefly active in politics, serving a term in the legislature from Pitt County. For two or three years, he joined Thomas in Tarboro, where a branch of the Blount business was in operation. There he entertained President Washington when he came to Tarboro on his southern tour. But he found that he was not interested in selling sugar and salt, rum and hardware, nor in scouting the area for tobacco, corn, and forest products to ship. He absorbed the routines of farm, mill, and shop as a boy at Blount Hall, and he wanted primarily to be a planter.

Blount was nearly thirty-seven when he married Lucy Harvey, younger daughter of Colone Miles Harvey [12] of Perquimans County [13] and granddaughter of Governor Thomas Harvey [14]. Mary, Lucy's older half-sister, was already the wife of John

1

Gray Blount [15]. The wedding of Lucy and Reading took place in the John Gray Blount home in Washington on February 4, 1794. This house, built by John Gray Blount in 1778, was the sixth dwelling in the infant village at the Forks of the Tar and was occupied continuously by the Blount family until 1917. The house was demolished in 1923. John Gray Blount and his brother Bryan owned the Chocowinity Mills, opposite Washington on the Pamlico River, and he referred in deeds to this river location as his residence.

In 1796, Reading Blount bought three hundred acres of farm land on Tranter's Creek a few miles from Washington, on which there was a two-and-a-half-story house that he named "Bellefont." A feature of Bellefont, which is still standing after continuous occupancy for nearly two centuries, is a huge double-pent chimney, nineteen feet in width. This chimney has four fireplaces and four wardrobes constructed inside the chimney, each having an outside window.

This was Blount's home as he raised flax and wheat, continued his buying and selling of land, and engaged in extensive operations in the lumber industry. It was also the living space of his family and the area where the laborers he enslaved worked. He built another sawmill on Tranter's Creek in addition to the ones he already owned on Broad Creek and Pungo River.

In 1800, Blount was elected by the legislature to be major general of the First Division of Infantry of the state militia. Census records from the same year also denoted Blount's status as an enslaver. According to the 1800 Census, Blount enslaved 38 people.

Blount died at the age of fifty at Bellefont. In Lucy Harvey Blount's Bible is written, "Major Reading Blount, the husband of Lucy and father of her children died October 13, 1807 at 2 o'clock in the morning." Interment was the following day. However, because there was no Episcopal [16] priest in the area, the funeral was not held until two months later. On December 8, 1807, family and friends met at the burying ground on the south side of the house to read the burial service and give him "the full honors of war."

Seven months after Blount's death, Lucy gave birth to his ninth child, and in February 1818, she was buried beside him at Bellefont. Several of their children are buried in this family cemetery, which is maintained by the Blount Family Society.

References:

American Historical Magazine 3 (1898).

Samuel A. Ashe, ed., Biographical History of North Carolina, vol. 1 (1905). [17]

Blount Family Papers (North Carolina State Archives, Raleigh). https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/john-gray-blount-papers-1764-1789-v.1/2691298?item=2792480 [18]

Archibald Henderson, ed., Washington's Southern Tour (1923).

Henry Knox, Secretary of War Report of Continental Army to Congress (in Frederick Anderson Berg Encyclopedia of Continental Army Units [1972]).

North Carolina Provincial Congress. "Records of Provincial Conventions and Congresses." 1775. https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/records-of-provincial-convent... [19] (accessed August 17, 2023).

The John Gray Blount Papers (20), ed. Alice B. Keith and W. H. Masterson, 3 vols. (1952-65).

W. H. Powell, comp., List of Officers of the Army of the United States from 1779 to 1900(1900).

Proceedings of the First Meeting of the Society of the Cincinnati (The Society Museum, Washington, D.C.).

Hugh F. Rankin, The North Carolina Continentals (1971).

Papers of Lida T. Rodman (North Carolina State Archives, Raleigh).

Phillips Russell, North Carolina in the Revolutionary War (1965).

Marilu Smallwood, Related Royal Families (1966).

"United States Rosters of Revolutionary War Soldiers and Sailors, 1775-1783." Database with images. *FamilySearch*. Image 94 of 726. January 24, 2018. https://familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:3Q9M-CSHS-P9BD-M?cc=2546162&wc=W.....[21] (accessed August 17, 2023).

Mrs. Louise Nutt Myers Weston (Washington, N.C.), memorabilia.

Additional Resources:

"CSR Documents by Blount, Reading, 1757-1807." Colonial and State Records of North Carolina. Documenting the American South, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. https://docsouth.unc.edu/csr/index.html/creators/csr11371 [22] (accessed May 28, 2013).

"Redling Blount." *Second Census of the United States* 1800. Beaufort, North Carolina. National Archives Microfilm Publication M32. Roll 30. Page 2. Image 9. Family History Library Film 337906. Accessed May 8, 2023 from Ancestry.com.

Wheeler, John H. "The Taw River Blounts." *Reminiscences and memoirs of North Carolina and eminent Nort.h Carolinians.* Columbus, Ohio: Columbus Printing Works. 1884. lix-lx.

https://archive.org/stream/reminiscencesmemwhee#page/n83/mode/2up [23] (accessed May 28, 2013).

Wheeler, John H. *Blount and Blunt Family Records.* 1884. https://archive.org/details/blountbluntfamil00whee/page/n5?g=Blount+and+Blunt+Family+Records [24]

Image Credits:

Davis, Charles Lukens. A brief history of the North Carolina troops on the Continental establishment: in the War of the Revolution: with a register of officers of the same. Philadelphia, Pa.: [s.n.]. 1896. 30. https://archive.org/stream/briefhistoryofno00davi#page/30/mode/2up [2] (accessed May 28, 2013).

Subjects:

American Revolution (1763-1789) [25]

Biographies [26]

Business leaders [27]

Military personnel [28]

Planters [29]

Public officials [30]

Authors:

Worthy, Pauline [31]

Origin - location:

Pitt County [32]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press. [33]

1 January 1979 | Worthy, Pauline

Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/biography/blount-reading

Links

[1] https://ncpedia.org/biography/blount-reading [2] https://ncpedia.org/society-cincinnati [5] https://ncpedia.org/biography/blount-jacob [6] https://ncpedia.org/biography/blount-blunt-thomas [7] https://ncpedia.org/biography/blount-blunt-thomas [7] https://ncpedia.org/biography/blount-blunt-thomas [7] https://ncpedia.org/biography/blount-blunt-thomas [10] https://ncpedia.org/biography/sumner-jethro [11] https://ncpedia.org/geography/pitt [9] https://ncpedia.org/biography/thomlinson-thomas [10] https://ncpedia.org/biography/sumner-jethro [11] https://ncpedia.org/geography/harvey-miles [13] https://ncpedia.org/geography/perquimans [14] https://ncpedia.org/biography/harvey-thomas [15] https://ncpedia.org/biography/blount-john-gray [16] https://ncpedia.org/geography/perquimans [17] https://archive.org/stream/cu31924092215437#page/n231/mode/2up [18] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/john-gray-blount-papers-1764-1789-v.1/2691298?item=2792480 [19] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/records-of-provincial-conventions-and-congresses-1775/439806?item=439896 [20] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/john-gray-blount-papers-1764-1789-v.1/2691298 [21]

item=439896 [20] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/john-gray-blount-papers-1764-1789-v.1/2691298 [21] https://familysearch.org/arki/61903/3:1:3Q9M-CSHS-P9BD-M?cc=2546162&wc=WD6Q-R9Q%3A1590063749 [22] https://docsouth.unc.edu/csr/index.html/creators/csr11371 [23] https://archive.org/stream/reminiscencesmemwhee#page/n83/mode/2up [24] https://archive.org/details/blountbluntfamil00whee/page/n5?q=Blount+and+Blunt+Family+Records [25] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/us-revolution [26] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [27] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/business-leaders [28]

https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/soldiers [29] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/planters [30] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-officials [31] https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/worthy-pauline [32] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-21 [33]

 $\underline{https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no}$